




 

Dear Awards Committee Members: 

 It is my great honor and pleasure to support the nomination of Samantha Zabo for the NACC 

2025 Outstanding New Lawyer Award.  As the directing attorney of the Children’s Attorneys Project 

(“CAP”) at Legal Aid Center of Southern Nevada for the past eighteen years, I have hired and 

supervised dozens of attorneys both new and experienced.  Sam’s advocacy is truly exceptional and 

deserving of national recognition.  Indeed, it is no exaggeration to say she exceeds all the criteria for 

the Outstanding New Lawyer award. 

 Sam first came to CAP as a law clerk in 2017.  She wowed us both with her lived experience in 

the child welfare system and her law school passion for public interest law. Her research and writing 

skills, coupled with an incredible grasp of the fundamental issues facing clients in the child welfare 

system earned her an offer to become a full time CAP attorney. 

 Sam became a full-time CAP attorney in 2021 and continues to wow us every day not just with 

her fierce advocacy (which we expect from all CAP attorneys) but with the causes she has championed 

and the leadership she has demonstrated so early in her career. 

 Specifically, Sam is a member of our special Independent Living Team, which is charged with 

developing policy and procedures for implementing Extended Foster Care, which takes effect in July.  

The county rollout has been plagued with dysfunction, and Sam and her team have taken on the 

challenge of negotiating with the County and the child welfare agency to develop policies that 

safeguard the rights of our clients and ensure the services they need are in place.  I can’t underestimate 

the significance of a new attorney taking on this huge leadership role and doing it flawlessly. 

 Among Sam’s greatest gifts is her willingness to use her own lived experience in the foster care 

system to advocate for and mentor our young adult clients who are aging out of foster care.  Her 

advocacy includes not just fighting for their legal rights, but also imparting a sense of hope and 

optimism for the future.  She makes her clients understand that foster care is not a barrier, and that all 

things are possible.  She offers practical, often out of the box guidance on how to navigate the world of 

young adulthood. She is wise beyond her years, a leader who commands respect and admiration from 

our 35 plus CAP attorneys.  She is our voice for our clients facing adulthood often with no family 

support and few positive role models. 

 For all of these reasons, I am proud to support Sam for the NACC 2025 Outstanding Lawyer 

Award. 

 If you have questions or require additional information, please feel free to contact me. 

     Warmest Regards, 

 

     /s/ Janice Wolf, Esq., CWLS 

     Janice Wolf, Esq., CWLS 

     Directing Attorney 
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April 28, 2025 

 

NACC 

899 N. Logan Street, Suite 208 

Denver, Colorado 80203 
 

Re: NACC 2025 Outstanding New Lawyer Award Nomination - Samantha Zabo 

I am honored to submit this letter in support of Samantha Zabo’s nomination for the 2025 
Outstanding New Lawyer Award. I have been licensed to practice law in Nevada since 2000. 

The majority of my legal practice has been dedicated to representing parents in the child 

welfare system since 2007. It is in this capacity that I have had the opportunity of working 

with Ms. Zabo over the past four years.   

Ms. Zabo is a zealous and effective advocate for her clients. She consistently appears at 
hearings thoroughly prepared to address her clients’ needs, articulate their positions, and 
vigorously advocate for the outcomes they seek. I have observed Ms. Zabo represent all 

clients with unwavering passion and effectiveness, irrespective of their socioeconomic status, 

race, creed, or color. Equally important, Ms. Zabo is committed to ensuring that her clients’ 
cultural, religious, and ethnic identities are respected and considered by the court, foster 

families, and biological parents whenever these factors impact her clients’ well-being. 

Ms. Zabo also demonstrates an exceptional ability to collaborate with opposing counsel, 

including parents’ attorneys and the district attorney, to craft creative solutions that advance 
her clients’ interests. I have witnessed Ms. Zabo work cooperatively with counsel in one 

matter and then, when necessary, respectfully but vigorously oppose the same counsel in 

another case. At all times, her advocacy is firmly grounded in her clients’ expressed wishes. 

For these reasons, I wholeheartedly endorse Samantha Zabo for the 2025 Outstanding New 

Lawyer Award. 

Sincerely, 

/s/ Stephanie Keels  

Stephanie M. Keels, Esq. 
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National Association of Counsel for Children  

899 N Logan St., Ste. 208 

Denver, CO 80203 

 

Re:   Samantha Zabo  

NACC Outstanding New Lawyer Award 

 

To Whom It May Concern:  

 

It is my pleasure to recommend Samantha Zabo for the Outstanding New Lawyer Award.   

 

I am a Chief Deputy District Attorney with the Clark County District Attorney’s Office in Las 

Vegas, Nevada.  I have twenty years of experience as an attorney.  For the last eight years, I have 

represented the people of Clark County, and the Clark County Family Services Agency, in child 

welfare cases.  I have had the opportunity to work with Samantha Zabo since October 2021.  

 

Samantha Zabo represents the children in the child welfare cases to which I am assigned.  During 

the time I have worked with Ms. Zabo, I have observed her to consistently demonstrate 

excellence in legal representation.  Ms. Zabo is an earnest advocate for her clients.  She always 

meets with her clients prior to hearings, she understands their needs and wants, and she 

effectively conveys this information to the court.  Ms. Zabo researches and understands the law 

and current social sciences in order to make cogent and persuasive arguments.   

 

Beyond the skills she has demonstrated related to litigation in the courtroom, outside of the 

courtroom, I have observed Ms. Zabo to effectively work with the parents, the child welfare 

agency, and community partners to resolve issues quickly for her clients.  

 

Ms. Zabo definitely elevates the standard of practice in our community.  She is dedicated to the 

children she represents, and is knowledgeable regarding the issues that are impacting them. Please 

do not hesitate to contact me if you have any questions. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

Laurie A. Iscan  

Chief Deputy District Attorney 
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District Court Judge of the Eighth Judicial District Court - Family Division

601 N. Pecos Rd.

Las Vegas, NV 89108

May 19,2025

Letter of Support - NACC Outstanding New Lawyer Award Nomination

To Whom It May Concem,

It is with respect and admiration that I write this letter in support of Samantha Zabo

for the National Association of Counsel for Children's Outstanding New Lawyer

Award.

Ms. Zabo has been an attomey with the Children's Attomeys Project with the Legal

Aid Center of Southern Nevada since March of 2021 . As a judge who has presided

over multiple proceedings in which Ms. Zabo has served as counsel for children, I
have had the opportunity to observe her practice firsthand. She consistently

demonstrates an extraordinary level of commitment, compassion, and competence

in her advocacy. In some cases, she stood out as the sole unwavering voice for the

child---+ometimes the primary person in the courtroom wholly focused on the child's
needs, wishes, and best interests.

Ms. Zabo's preparation and knowledge of her cases is exceptional; she arrives timely
and knows the facts of her cases thoroughly, having insight about the child's life,
history, and current challenges. She is not only present-she is present with purpose.

She regularly exceeds what is expected ofher, pursuing avenues and solutions that
go beyond standard advocacy.

In short, Ms. Zabo demonstrates what it means to be a zealous, ethical, and effective
advocate for children clients. I have no doubt she will continue to be a leading voice
for children's rights and welfare in the years to come. For these reasons, I
wholeheartedly recommend Samantha Zabo for the NACC's Outstanding New
Lawyer Award. She is precisely the kind of lawyer this award was meant to
recognize.

Sincerel v,

Hon. Dee Smart Butler
Eighth Judicial District Court Judge - Family Division, Dept. J
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May 19, 2025

Dear NACC Awards Selection Committee,

I am writing in Support of Samantha Zabo's nomination for the National Association of Counsel for

Children's (NACC) 2025 Outstanding New Lawyer Award.

I have the honor of having Ms. Zabo represent children that are before me on my dependency docket.

She is a vigorous advocate who is always prepared and informed on the law. She does not back down

when it comes to advocating for her clients.

Prior to Ms. Zabo representing children through the Children's Attorney Project, Ms. Zabo was before

me on her very first trial. She appeared at trialjust shortly after being admitted to practice law. I was

shocked to see that her firm sent her on her own with no co-counsel, for a very complex financial

matter. ThouBh any new attorney who had been licensed to practice law for under one (1) month would

be terrified, Ms. Zabo handled the case with proper decorum and vigorously advocated for her client.

I have been impressed to see how her tenacity has transferred to being a children's attorney. The

children who Ms. Zabo represents are extremely lucky to have her advocating on their behalf. She does

not let anything stop her from putting forth her client's wishes. This court appreciates her dedication to

the child ren she serves.
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May 16, 2025 

 

Dear Members of the NACC Awards Committee,  

It is with great enthusiasm that I write this letter of endorsement and hearty recommendation of 

my former student, Samantha Zabo, for the National Association of Counsel for Children’s 
(NACC) 2025 Outstanding New Lawyer Award. Samantha is richly deserving of this 

recognition. I first met Samantha when she was an undergraduate criminal justice, pre-law, and 

political science student at the University of Nevada, Reno (UNR), and she volunteered at the 

Reno location of the Kids’ Court School (KCS) program, a nationally recognized program that 
educates child witnesses about the court process and teaches them strategies to reduce anxiety 

during testimony. Although the KCS program was established at the Boyd School of Law in 

2002, it had only recently been established at the National Judicial College in Reno when 

Samantha signed up to volunteer, yet Samantha sought out the program and became one of the 

first volunteers. This is characteristic of Samantha, taking the initiative to make a difference in 

children’s lives. 

After graduation from UNR, Samantha began her legal studies at the Boyd School of Law, 

where she was an excellent student and an active member of several student law organizations. 

She was also a Public Interest Fellow and won the Legal Aid Center of Southern Nevada Public 

Interest Law Student of Distinction Award. One of the things that impressed me most was 

Samantha’s dedication to children and community service, and, in particular, the long and 

tireless hours she dedicated to the KCS. Samantha volunteered in KCS every week throughout 

her law school career, serving as an educator in both the KCS program and the KCS 

Competency Remediation program for youth in the delinquency system found incompetent to 

stand trial. Samantha impacted more than 200 children during her involvement in KCS, enabling 

them to have a voice in court.  

While in law school, Samantha was a student attorney in the Thomas & Mack Legal Clinic’s 
Family Justice Clinic, where she provided legal representation to children, parents, and 

guardians in family law cases. Since her graduation from the Boyd School of Law, Samantha has 

continued to represent children as an attorney in the Children’s Attorneys Project at the Legal 
Aid Center of Southern Nevada (LACSN), where she provides counsel to children in abuse and 

neglect proceedings, ensuring that children understand their rights and have a voice in the 

proceedings which pertain to their lives. Samantha is a member of the Independent Living Team 

at LACSN, advocating for policies and practices to ensure youth and young adults aging out of 

foster care have vital resources for their successful transition to adulthood. She is also a member 

of the Children’s Attorneys Project Leadership and Advocacy Program, where she created a 



 

youth advisory board to provide a platform for youth with lived experiences to share their stories 

to influence meaningful change within Nevada’s foster care system and beyond, while ensuring 
that youth are heard, valued, and supported. 

 

Samantha has made, and continues to make, significant contributions to the rights and well-being 

of children and families through high-quality legal representation as well as through her 

dedication to pro bono work. There is no one more deserving of the NACC’s 2025 Outstanding 
New Lawyer Award than Samantha Zabo. Please contact me at 702-321-5422 or at 

rebecca.nathanson@unlv.edu if you have any questions or if I can be of additional assistance.   

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

Rebecca Nathanson, Ph.D. 

James Rogers Professor of Education & Law 
 

 

mailto:rebecca.nathanson@unlv.edu
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